SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
21st March, 2007

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
adjourned:
4.05 p.m.
"
recommenced:
4.15 p.m.
"
ended:
5.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor B.P. Murphy (Mayor) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Clague, Coen, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Dobbs, Ferrer, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Harold, Heywood, Hinds, Howard, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, M. Lea, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Ian Macdonald M.B.E., Mann, Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joe Murphy, O'Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Turner, Warmisham and Wilson 
140.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Broughton, Compton, Connor, B. Lea, Pooley, Warner and Witkowski.

141.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.

142.
MAYOR’S CITIZEN AWARD

The recipient of the Mayor’s Citizen Award for the month of April, 2007, was Irene Peel. Councillor Jane Murphy in nominating her for the award paid tribute to her outstanding work with disaffected young people in the Broughton area of the City.


Councillors King, Warmisham, Merry, K. Garrido, Owen and Joe Murphy spoke in tribute.


In accepting the award, Irene Peel thanked the Mayor and Members for their tributes.

143.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 21st February, 2007, subject to that part of minute 138 (Building Schools for the Future (BSF) Outline business Case which stated “the potential to support two comprehensive schools of 600 places in Little Hulton” being deleted and replaced by “the potential to support two schools on one site”, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

144.
PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the petition submitted by Councillor O’Neill on behalf of the Transport and General Workers Union requesting Equal Treatment for Agency Workers be referred to the Environment Directorate for consideration.

145.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY AND ANNUAL INVESTMENT STRATEGY

A report of the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services was submitted containing details of (a) the Treasury Management Strategy 2007/08 and (b) the Annual Investment Strategy for 2007/08.


The report indicated that the submission of the Treasury Management Strategy 2007/08 was in accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice that was adopted by Council in 2002.  The Annual Investment Strategy was submitted in accordance with the requirements of the Local Government Act 2003, and it was appropriate that the matters be considered by Council simultaneously.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Treasury Management and Annual Investment Strategies for 2007/08 be approved and adopted.

146.
MEMBERS’ ALLOWANCES SCHEME

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted reminding Members of the procedures for reviewing the Members’ Allowances Scheme.


Councillor K. Garrido suggested that the allowances scheme should be reviewed to reflect levels of attendances at meetings, and asked if this could be considered in the next review.  Councillor Owen commented upon the changed role of Councillors.


Councillors Hinds and Merry commented upon the need for all Councillors to attend all meetings whenever possible.  It was suggested that the Chair of Scrutiny Committees Chairs meet with all political groups to identify Members who have had difficulty in attending.


It was also reported that Members’ Allowances were determined by an independent review body.


RESOLVED:
THAT the current Members’ Allowance Scheme be adopted for the period 1st April, 2007, to 31st March, 2008.

147.
ALCOHOL SCRUTINY COMMISSION - CABINET RESPONSE

A  joint report of the Deputy Leader and the Lead Members for Children’s Services and the Environment was submitted, containing details of the response to the recommendations of Alcohol Scrutiny Commission’s report which had been considered by Cabinet at the meeting held on 20th March, 2007.


Councillor Macdonald (Chair of the Commission) stated that he had no issues with the response agreed by Cabinet and some of the main issues identified such as parents buying alcohol for minors, need to be addressed across a range of agencies.  He also indicated that it was the intention to widen the remit of the commission beyond the issues of alcohol and young people to examine impacts of related issues such as the new licensing laws as the proposed introduction of smoking in public places order.


Councillor Lancaster commented upon the work of the Commission and paid tribute to the work of Councillor Mrs. Lea, Lead Member for Environment, and the specific work of the Trading Standards Section in taking action to prevent the sale of alcohol to minors.


RESOLVED:
THAT Cabinet’s response be noted.

148.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

 A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted, containing details of proposed amendments to the Council Constitution.


RESOLVED:
THAT amendments as detailed in the report now submitted be approved.

149.
APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services submitted a report, requesting Council to (a) appoint an Elected Member to serve on the Housing Connections Partnership , (b) approve the appointment of the Head of Partnerships and Business Support (Housing and Planning Directorate) to serve on the Housing Connections Partnership and (c) approve the appointment of the Assistant Director (Strategy and Renewal) (Housing and Planning Directorate) to serve as a Director of Greater Manchester Procure.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillor Mann be appointed to represent the Council as the Elected Member of the Housing Connections Partnership.




(2) THAT the Officer appointments as detailed above be approved.

150.
ADOPTION OF SALFORD CITY COUNCIL SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD) PLANNING OBLIGATIONS

The Council gave consideration to a report of the Strategic Director of Housing and Planning together with a proposed amendment in respect of the abovementioned matter.


Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, in submitting the report referred to the changes which had been made to the final document following full consultation on the draft proposals, namely:

· Differential proposals in respect of Section 106 monies obtained had been removed and a standard policy would now apply across the City.

· Residential property was now included in accordance with the request of the Environment, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committees.

· Policy CH7 had been  amended to enable the SPD to contribute to the restoration of the Manchester, Bolton and Bury Canal specifically where it lay within the City boundaries.


He further stated that the SPD would contribute to the local environment and the local economy, it encompassed National Government Policy Guidance in that the SPD ensured that no policy would be allowed to make desirable developments unviable.  He also reported on the links between the SPD and the Planning policies of the URC and DCLG and identified the specific planning requirements for the city,that would clearly demonstrate why Salford was becoming the prime area for investment in the region.


Councillor Ainsworth sought clarification on the calculation of Index Linking in relation to Section 106 monies, asking would this be monthly or annually.  He also commented upon the time when the Index Linked payments would commence, asking if this  would be at the time planning consent was granted or on the completion of the development.


Councillor Howard stated that the document was well written and of high quality.  She also commented upon the tabling of the amendment, and asked if Members would be consulted regarding the spending of Section 106 funding.


Councillor Owen made reference to the tabled amendments and also asked about the work of the Economic Development Team and the levels of new business to be attracted by the SPD.


In response Councillor Antrobus made the following statements:

· It was essential to clarify the cost of development using  a viability test at which point index linking would apply to ensure compliance with national guidelines, any other course of action would be deemed unreasonable.

· Section 106 funding will allow the Council to pay back existing prudential borrowing for current investment in the Manchester, Bolton and Bury Canal, the circulated amendment made this more specific.

· He apologised for the need to circulate the proposed amendment at the meeting and agreed to provide a written reply to Councillor Owen.


RESOLVED:
THAT, subject to the amendment relating to Policy CH7 being included within the SPD, the planning obligations SPD be approved and adopted.

151.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

Councillor Merry was asked the following questions by the Members indicated:

	(i)
	Can the Leader of the Council confirm that he agreed with the election leaflet being published in the Walkden South area by the Labour Party opposing the closure of St. George’s RC High School?
	}

}

}

}

}

	(ii)
	Could the Leader of the Council confirm that he had the fullest confidence in Councillor Warmisham in his role as Lead Member for Children’s Services?
	}

}

} Councillor 

} K. Garrido 

	(iii)
	When would the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter be made available to opposition Councillors?

 
	}

}

)

	(iv)
	What did the Council win at the LGA Awards Dinner?
	}

}

	(v)
	Was the City represented at the MPIN Conference event?
	}

}

}

	(vi)
	Had the final decision on the Salford Science Park  been made?
	}



	(vii)
	What action will be taken against Lead Members and Executive Support Members who campaigned in the forthcoming local elections against Cabinet policy?
	}

} Councillor Lindley

}



	(viii)
	Does the Leader of the Council support the views of Hazel Blears MP with regard to the nuclear deterrent?
	} Councillor

} Macdonald



	(ix)
	Can the Leader confirm that the matter referred to in Cabinet Minute 108(3) 20th March, 2007, will be fully supported?
	} Councillor

} R. Garrido

}



	(x)
	Can the Leader of the Council confirm where the £3.52M for Seedley South has come from?


	} 

} Councillor

} Owen

	(xi)
	Is the Salford Innovation/Manchester Science Park before Council for decision today, as he had been informed this was not the case?
	}

}- Councillor Owen

}





In response Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, made the following comments:


(i) and (vii)
Comments made in election leaflets are determined by local ward parties on local issues, and although he was personally disappointed with the comment, this was merely a difference of opinion on a matter which had been fully supported by a majority of Councillors.


(ii)
He reiterated his full support for Councillor Warmisham in respect of the BSF Programme; the OBC had been submitted but there was still ongoing discussions with the RC Diocese.


(iii)
Officers had been instructed to invite both Opposition party  Leaders to the Cabinet Briefing whilst this matter was to be considered.  The Monitoring Officer also informed the meeting that the final letter had not been published.


(iv)
The Council finished second in the Most Improved Council section.


(v)
MPIN Conference had been attended by the Chief Executive of the URC as the Leader   was unable to attend due to other business commitments.


(vi) and (xi)
Leaders of the opposition parties had been briefed on this issue and final decision was not before Council today and had not yet been made.


(viii)
He did not support the views of Hazel Blears M.P. in respect of this matter.


(ix)
He agreed with the comments of Councillor R. Garrido in that this was not purely about collecting data, but also to use the data to improve services and where appropriate levels of protection.


(x)
The £3.4M to contribute to the redevelopment of this area would be available  from  Housing Market Renewal Fund Programme, subject to the Council being able to clearly demonstrate that a transformational change would occur.  The three Ward Councillors for Langworthy had been working extremely hard with local residents to establish satisfactory plans to take this matter forward.


The following comments were made:

	(i) and (ii)
	Was the Leader agreeing with the Labour Party leaflet - issued in Walkden and if he supported the Lead Member for Children’s Services why did the said Lead Member not speak at various meetings?
	}

}

}

}

}

	(iii)
	No reference in the Leader’s reply had mentioned the Council’s performance in CPA and her understanding was that the improvement in 2006 outcome was not as good as in 2005.
	}

}

} Councillor

} K. Garrido

}

	(iv)
	She congratulated the officers in achieving LGA recognition and made reference to size of the party which had attended.  She acknowledged that she had been invited but was unable to attend due to Community Committee business.
	}

}

}

}

}

}

	(vi)
	Reference to a recent press article on MPIN where pictures of Salford were included but no reference had been made to the City in text. 
	}

}

}



	(vii)
	Shouldn’t Lead Members and Senior Cabinet Members who give out leaflets against Cabinet policy resign from their posts as a matter of principle?
	}

} Councillor

} Lindley



	(x)
	Comment that the Leader had frustrated residents of Seedley South and not delivered a commitment in accordance with supported plans.
	} Councillor

} Owen

}





Councillor Jones commented on the MPIN Conference, the number of delegates who attended and the role that AGMA played in supporting the efforts of Greater Manchester.  He also commented that he agreed with Councillors Mrs. Garrido and R. Garrido and would urge the Council to attend next year’s event, but there would be considerable costs to such individual authority participation.


Councillor Loveday commented on the work being carried out within the Langworthy ward with residents to deliver a robust transformational strategy and stated that the current preferred option had weaknesses and was unlikely to be agreed with the fund holder


In response to comments made by Councillor Lindley ((vii) above) Councillor Lancaster indicated that he would continue to support Labour Party candidates standing in all wards.  He also commented upon a potential solution to the St. George’s RC High School situation with regard to the establishment of an ecumenical school.


In response to all comments Councillor Merry made the following statements:

· It was not a question of whether St. George’s RC High School was a good school but  was about how best to deliver education for the next 25 years with £110M across the City.

· He recognised that Councillors did have differences of opinions but reiterated that the BSF proposals had been supported by a majority of Councillors.

· The CPA Assessment had given the Authority a 3* rating indicating that the Council was still improving.

· The LGA awards ceremony was a way of thanking officers for their achievements in getting the Council to such a strong position.


(b)
Councillor Lancaster - Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor K. Garrido requested an update on information relating to the proposed academy being built near Manchester Airport and also asked regarding the current state of a petition that had been submitted to Council but no detailed response had yet been received.


Councillor Owen asked regarding the content of an election leaflet which was being circulated in Swinton South making specific reference to a personal matter relating to him.


Councillor Lancaster responded by stating:

· The proposed academy would not receive any funding from Manchester Airport plc.

· The election leaflet matter was not a question he could answer.


The following comments were made:


Councillor K. Garrido thanked Councillor Lancaster for his response and commented that it was essential that the potential job opportunities to Salford Citizens was not affected by the links between the academy and the Airport.


She also requested that the petition procedure be considered by the Council Agenda Group.


Various Members commented regarding the election leaflet in Swinton South.


In response Councillor Lancaster stated that he supported the concerns of Councillor K. Garrido about the number of Salford Citizens taking employment opportunities at Manchester Airport.  He further commented that he would like to see better transport links and would be willing to work with Salford College to encourage them to deliver the necessary skills and trades related to services delivered at the Airport.


The petitions procedure would be placed on the agenda for the next meeting of the Council Agenda Group.


(c)
Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Grey asked a question requesting information on the current position regarding the ongoing negotiations with the RC Diocese in respect of St. George’s RC High School.


Councillor Macdonald asked if the Lead Member was concerned that not one Conservative Councillor held a position as a School Governor at any of the City’s High Schools.


Councillor K. Garrido asked for a reply in relation to her questions at last Council regarding road safety issues in respect of the proposed new High School for Swinton and the delivery of community use facilities on the closure of the Moorside High School site.


She also asked if the Lead Member thought that, in relation to education, he was failing the majority of children.


Councillor Ainsworth referred to Minute 104 of the Cabinet held on 27th February, 2007, and asked if the delivery model for the OBC made reference to the funding of the proposed academy.


Councillor Lindley asked if the Lead Member agreed with J. Knight (Schools Minister) in relation to comments he reportedly made regarding St. George’s RC High School.


In response Councillor Warmisham made the following comments:

· Negotiations were underway at the moment and no agreement had been reached at this time, the Diocese had not agreed with the position suggested by the Council.

· He would investigate the position regarding School Governors.

· He would follow up the outstanding replies to Councillor K. Garrido and he commented that he did not agree with her comments regarding failure, on the basis that school results were improving, high school facilities were being improved, primary school capital developments were about to come on stream.

· He would provide a written reply to Councillor Ainsworth.

· He agreed with the comments from J. Knight but reiterated that the issue relating to St. George’s RC High was about numbers of catholic pupils in the City.


The following comments were then made:


Councillors Mrs. Lea and Jolley commented upon their own position on accessing the education facilities and the impact the current government had made with regard to levels of public expenditure on education.


Councillor K. Garrido commented upon the fact that Councillor Warmisham had not spoken at the last Council meeting and she also commented on the need to ensure good quality teaching, learning and  caring and not just a programme based on  money.


Councillors Hinds, Lindley and Owen commented on the issue of closing St. George’s RC High School.


Councillor Owen also made reference to post -16 performance within the City.


Councillor Merry commented upon the proposed meeting with the Diocese and also the support the Council was providing to reduce young people not in education employment or training (NEETS) in the City.


Councillor R. Garrido referred to the fact that PFI was not direct Government funding but funding through a third party.


Councillors Joe Murphy and K. Garrido commented upon the situation regarding High School Governor position.


Councillor Mann commented upon raising the levels of funding per pupil in state education to similar levels to those enjoyed children attending the non state sector.


In response Councillor Warmisham made the following comments:

· Children in Salford receive a good deal in education and was a major political priority that children come first.

· He could not comment on the new levels of public expenditure as he had not seen the Chancellors announcement. 

· He agreed with Councillor Merry’s comment about NEETS and commented on the Council’s recent performance.

· He reiterated that the issue was not about the performance of St. George’s RC High School but about sustainable numbers of catholic pupils in the City.


(d)
Councillor Hunt (in the absence of Councillor Warner), Executive Support Member for Culture and Sport

No questions asked or comments made.


(e)
Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services

Prior to taking questions Councillor Hinds made the following statement:


Mr. Graham Chinn, Assistant Director (Administration)

Councillor Hinds paid tribute to Graham Chinn, Assistant Director (Administration) in the Law and Administration Division of the Customer and Support Services Directorate, who was due to retire on March 31st next.  Councillor Hinds thanked Graham for his 21 years service with the Authority and 43 years service in Local Government.


All Members of the Council showed their appreciation to Mr. Chinn.


Councillor Owen asked a question regarding the increase in fees relating to residential care.


Councillor Macdonald asked a question regarding the implications of the Lyons Report to the City.


Councillor Howard asked a question regarding Council tax collection referring to the recently issued decision notice to “write off” irrecoverable Council tax.  She added, if information was available regarding the age of the debt that had been “written off”.


Councillors Cooke and O’Neill referred to the current position regarding the employment practices relating to agency staff in the Environmental Services Directorate.


Councillor Jolley asked a related question to clarify if the practices undertaken by this Council differed from any other Council with regard to the employment of agency staff.


In response Councillor Hinds made the following statements:

· He would provide Councillor Owen with a written reply.

· He had not fully considered the Lyons Report but would report to Cabinet and Council in due course.

· Council tax income had increased by £2M and “write off” was in accordance with District Audit Policy.  He also was to provide a written reply to Councillor Howard with regard to the age of debt “written off”.

· Questions on the Environment Directorate should be referred to the Lead Member for Environment but general employment practices in this authority were in line with most other Local Authorities.

The following comments were made:

Councillors Mann, Merry and Owen commented on issues relating to the employment of Agency Staff.


(f)
Councillor M. Lea, Lead Member for Environment

Prior to taking questions Councillor M. Lea made the following statement:


Employment of Agency Staff Environment  Directorate

The Council use a number of agency staff in many Directorates’ in Environmental Services, this was small in number.  Some agency staff had been employed for a long time and with full staff consultation 12 vacancies had been filled by the long term agency staff and further vacancies if they occur would be filled through this method.


Councillor O’Neill thanked Councillor M. Lea for her response.


Councillor Turner asked if the Lead Member was committed to retaining the existing frequency of refuse collection.


Councillors Owen and Cooke raised issues regarding (a) the recycling collection and (b) the recycling of batteries and tetra packs.


Councillor M. Lea responded as follows:

· She was committed to the frequency of refuse collection.

· The development of a co-mingled service would improve recycling collection and she was awaiting guidance from the European Parliament regarding the recycling of batteries and tetra packs; to do anything prior to this guidance would not be appropriate.

The following comments were made:

Councillor Owen expressed concern on the performance of the Directorate and Urban Vision Limited regarding fly tipping.

Councillor Mrs. Lea stated that fly tipping was a problem but urged land owners and Councillors to report this as it was happening to enable appropriate legal action to be taken.

152.
FINISHING TIME OF COUNCIL

During consideration of the last item the Council:


RESOLVED:
THAT in accordance with Standing Order 2.10 the Council meeting be extended beyond 5.00 p.m. to conclude no later than 5.30 p.m.

153.
BUSINESS NOT TRANSACTED AT THIS MEETING

Item 13(g) - (j) inclusive (Questions and Comments to Lead Members)


Item 14 Notice of Motion (National ID Cards)


Item 15(a) - (e) (Questions and Comments on the Discharge of Functions)


Item 16 Issues for Scrutiny Chairs.
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